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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Finance & General Purposes committee, held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 21st October 2014.      
     Present




Mr. M. Benson                 Vice Chairman




Mr B. Lamb         
        Chairman of Council

                                Mrs. H. Boot-Handford



Mr. R. Leithall




Mr R. Maycock           



Mr R. Piper
 1637. Apologies.


Apologies were received from Rev Law due to holiday.                                   
1638. Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman.
1.
Mrs Boot-Handford- has been contacted by Mrs. Lambert-Gorwyn from Grove House who is concerned about the amount of wood they are getting rid of at the Woolacombe Road building site. She went and spoke to the site manager who said they were prepared to let people have it but it should go to those in need and the elderly. 
Discussions took place, Mr Benson suggested that the Church become involved through Adrian Mitchell and George Nash, but a mechanism needs to be put in place to do this, Mrs Boot-Handford to investigate.

 2.
The Clerk- Mr Gray from The Royal British Legion came into the Office with the invitations 

for Remembrance Day, but is very concerned that there will be no police cover as PCSO Greenwood is on rest day and PC Callendar is night shift. Mr Lamb asked the Clerk to contact Inspector Mark Sloman who replied to the Clerk’s email as follows:
Many thanks for making contact with me about this issue.

However it is with regret that I cannot commit any of our local officers to help cover the Remembrance Day parade through Bere Alston.

As I am sure you are aware the police service has seen unprecedented cuts over recent years and due to the reduction in resources we are unable to commit support to such events.  I have had the unfortunate task of providing this information to other councils including Tavistock.

I am aware that Tavistock will be providing marshals to assist with traffic management but am unsure if this is an option for your-selves.

I will make enquiries with the special constabulary to see if they can provide any support, and will of course update you if I get a positive answer.

This is a regrettable e-mail to send but I have to ensure that we are able to provide our policing commitments to the whole of West Devon on this day.

Thanks for your understanding.


Discussions took place it was suggested that contact be made with BATs to see if they 

could help by marshalling the roads at John Browns Dairy Station Road, Bedford Street and 

above the Church while the service at the War Memorial and the parade is taking place.
Chairman of Council and Clerk to take what action is necessary.

1639. Minutes of the meeting held on the 23rd September and taken as read, matters arising.
Matters arising.

Minute 1615 
Mr Benson attended the Transition Tavistock Workshop and  they will be bringing more information forward in December.

Minute 1621(a) Denham Bridge Road- Mr Lamb, John Doswell and the landowner will be 

meeting on site next week. Mrs Boot-Handford asked what the remit of this meeting is. Mr Lamb stated that the area between the bend by Trendle Stud and Leigh Farm gets congested because of the lack of passing places; the idea is to lengthen the passing place on the right going down.


Minute 1621(b) Mr. Doswell has confirmed the following;
As per my previous conversion about this closure, SWH will have gates men each end of the site. As there is no real suitable route for heavy vehicles these will be held at each end and then let through the site safely; this is normal practice. Please note although we have booked the closure for Friday and Monday if all goes well without too much interference the works may be finished on the Friday. If not completed on the Friday the road will be open again from the end work Friday until start of work Monday. 


Minute 1621(c) Mr Lamb stated that we were awaiting a formal response from Devon 

County Highways regards the proposal for the safety of pedestrians crossing Bedford Street by the new housing development, i.e. build pavement around the corner onto Bedford Street, and make Grove Lane opposite one way with a build out from the end of pavement. Mr Lamb has drafted a letter to go in Bere Link, the Tavistock Times and to the residents and farmers in the area seeking their views, reply date is 15th November by email or letter to the office.
Bring this back to Finance & General purposes on the 18th November to review the response and then take a motion to Full Council.
1640. Accounts for payment.
The Clerk emailed the accounts statement to all councillors, discussions took place. Mrs Boot-Handford proposed payment in the sum of £3779-15, seconded by Mr Leithall.

1641. Financial Statements
The Clerk emailed the financial statements except the bank sheet. Discussions took place. Mrs Boot-Handford proposed acceptance of the statements, seconded by Mr Piper. Mr Benson read the following letter from Councillor Sanders WDBC re; 

Council Tax Support Grant to Town and Parish Councils

At the Council’s Resources Committee meeting on 7th October 2014 Members will consider the proposal to be minded to pass on a reduction in grant funding to you in 2015/16. This is in relation to the allocation of Council Tax Support Grant which Towns and Parishes receive.

I wanted to write to you in advance of the meeting so that Town and Parish Clerks have prior notice that Members will be meeting to consider this and so that you are informed for precept setting purposes as to the direction that the Borough Council may take.  

As you are aware Council Tax Benefit was abolished in 2013/14 with the Council implementing a cost neutral local Council Tax Reduction Scheme in 2014/15.  These changes reduced the council tax base not only for the Borough Council but also for Towns and Parishes, as well as Devon County Council, the Police & Crime Commission and Devon & Somerset Fire Authority.  

The Government provides financial support for local authorities (Council Tax Support Grant) to assist them in dealing with the effects of the benefit change.

In the December 2013 Statement, the Minister reminded local authorities that within the funding for Council Tax Support Schemes there is an element to specifically reflect reductions in the parish tax base that resulted from the introduction of Localised Support for council tax. He confirmed that the funding is not separately identified, because it is not ring-fenced and there is recognition that as caseloads change and schemes evolve, the amount that different parishes need will change. He also stated that there is an expectation by the Government that billing authorities will continue to pass on support to town and parish councils to help mitigate any reduction in their tax base due to the local council tax support scheme.

Last year we consulted with Town and Parish Councils to explain that as the Borough Council’s Government funding was being reduced each year we would need to pass on the same reduction in grant funding to Town and Parish Councils in respect of the Council Tax Support Grant. 

For 2014/15 the Borough Council approved a grant distribution of £103,137. It is estimated that the Council’s Government funding will decrease by 15.37% in 2015/16, which will result in the grant to Town and Parish Councils being reduced to £87,284.  This will mean that your Council Tax Support Grant allocation would reduce from £«Fig_1» in 2014/15 to £«Fig_2» in 2015/16 (please see attached schedule).

	
	Bere Ferrers Parish Council
	£6400
	£984
	£5417


I want to emphasise that the reduction in the Council Tax Support Grant is not a West Devon Borough Council initiative but we are simply passing onto Town and Parish Councils the reduction that the Council has received from the Government. 

We expect the Government to announce the actual finance settlement in late December 2014 and hope to notify you of your 2015/16 Council Tax Base as soon as possible after that.  For financial planning purposes I would ask you to prepare for a 15.37% reduction in the Council Tax Support Grant payable for the 2015/16 financial year.

1642. Road Warden Community Self Help Scheme.
Mr Benson felt the positive side would be to nominate someone to look at and assess the pot holes. Discussions took place. Mr Lamb proposed that this be referred to Footpaths and Environment, and in the mean time we contact Devon County and ask them for more information about this letter on how the scheme would work and what is their policy, also invite a representative down to the meeting to discuss the whole concept.
1643. Rolling Review Process for Finance & General Purposes.
Mr Benson asked the question “how does this work?”

Discussions took place. F&GP have eleven items on The Review List which all councillors should have. The Chairman either inspects them or delegates another member to do so and report back.

Mrs Boot-Handford stated that if a review was due in January then it should be looked at a month before. Properties Inspection was due this month but all other reviews have been completed
1644. Briefing by Mr Benson on Neighbourhood Plan progress.
Bere Peninsula Planning Group are at the moment carrying out public consultations. They had one in the hall on the 11th October and Bere Ferrers Church Hall on the 18th. There was a good response with new people coming forward. There is another one tomorrow at Soft Play, one at the school in November and another at the next Carnival Mini Market. 
We held a large training session here a few weeks back with great success. The intention after the consultations and the finished review will be to begin to draft the basic plan and then to produce as part of the consultation results bullet point ideas to enable the public to look up the 5 categories for the information they want.
1645. Correspondence.
1. West Devon Borough Council Dog Control Orders Summary.

“On 22nd October 2014, West Devon Borough Council (WDBC) introduced their Dog Control Orders across the Borough, as empowered by The Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005. There are four Orders as follows:
1. Dog Fouling. It will be an offence for a person in charge of a dog who fails to remove any dog fouling. This applies on all land open to the air in the Borough, to which the public have access with or without payment. There is an exception on Forestry Commission land.

2. Dogs on Lead. Dogs will be required to be on a lead across the Borough in all car parks, near retail premises and in cemeteries, churchyards and war memorials. Leads will also be required in all fenced, hedged or walled ponds, areas of water or nature reserves, together with all marked sports fields whilst organised sport is in progress .** Other locations have been listed on the Schedules by some Town and Parish Council’s.

On Open Access Land  (Dartmoor) across the Borough, dogs are required to be on short fixed leads (2 metres or less) as required under the Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000, between 1st March and 31st July and at all times near livestock.

3. Dog Exclusion. Dogs will be banned from fenced, hedged, walled children’s play areas, bowling greens, tennis courts, skateboard/BMX parks and putting greens. Also dogs will be excluded from sporting or recreational facility pitches when sport is in play.  Other locations have been listed on the Schedules by some Town and Parish Council’s.

4. Dogs on Lead by Direction. Any officer authorised by SHDC (including certain external officers) can request a dog owner place their dog on a lead in any open public land, to prevent a nuisance or behaviour by the dog likely to cause annoyance or disturbance to any other person. This also applies to prevent the worrying or disturbance of any animal or bird.

Arrangements are being made to ensure the locations covered by these orders are signed as required. A £80 Fixed Penalty Notice will be issued to offending dog owners, with an option to summons the person to Magistrates Court if not paid. 

Full details of these Dog Control Orders can be found on the West Devon Borough Council website. Link    http://www.westdevon.gov.uk/dogorder
The WDBC Dog Warden (Tel 01822 813600) and other council officers will be enforcing these orders.  Email StreetScene@swdevon.gov.uk for any further information.

                                            WDBC DCO SCHEDULES

Dogs on Leads

Formal gardens and locations listed as:

· Letherans Lane, North Tawton 

· Primary School footpath from Chestnut Terrace to Green Hill, Lamerton

· Coronation Hall Grounds, Mary Tavy; 

· Taylors Green, Mary Tavy; 

· Womens Institute Garden, Mary Tavy

· Village Green, Blackdown

· Courtlands Play Area, Tavistock

· Whitchurch Play Area, Tavistock

· St Eustachius Churchyard, Plymouth Road, Tavistock

· Meadows, Tavistock

· Abbey Walk, Tavistock

· Benson Meadow, Pixon Lane, Tavistock

· St Johns Avenue, Tavistock

Dog Exclusions

The following listed locations;

· Memorial Park, North Tawton

· Jubilee Field, Chagford

· Primary School Fields, Mary Tavy

· Cemetery, Plymouth Road, Tavistock

· Village Green, Sampford Courtenay

· Recreation Field, Lamerton”
2. Local Government Boundary Commission.

Electoral Review of West Devon: Final Recommendations

“The Commission has now completed its review of West Devon. The changes proposed must now be implemented by order subject to Parliamentary scrutiny. A draft Order – the legal document which brings into force the recommendations – will be laid in Parliament. The draft Order will provide for new electoral arrangements for West Devon to be implemented at the local elections in 2015.

West Devon Borough Council currently has 31 councillors. Based on the evidence we received during previous phases of the review, the Commission recommends that 31 councillors should continue to serve the borough in the future.
Our final recommendations propose that West Devon’s 31 councillors should represent seven single- member wards, nine two-member wards and two three member wards”.

3. West Devon Borough Council News Reviews.

(a)Bringing affordable homes to local people-
“A new housing scheme which will provide affordable homes for local people who live, work or have family in the Bere Peninsula is well underway in Bere Alston.

. 

West Devon Borough Council, through their outreach service will be on hand at the Saturday Market in the Parish Hall on Saturday November 8 from 10am until 1pm with plans of the new development.  Anyone who is interested in the properties which are due to be completed in the New Year are asked to come along to register their interest and to ensure that they are registered on the Devon Home Choice system.

If you have any queries or are unable to attend the event but wish to register an interest please contact Alex Rehaag on 01822 813600. 
(b) Gearing up food businesses to meet allergen regulations-
New food regulations designed to help protect consumers suffering allergic reaction to certain foods are due to come into force later this year.  

Local food businesses which will be affected by the Food Information Regulations 2014 will need to be aware of the implications for their customers and their businesses.

To ensure business understand the new regulations, aimed at giving clear consistent information about allergens and intolerances, West Devon Borough Council’s Environmental Health Department is offering free seminars.

The regulations are designed to makes it easier for businesses to assist customers with safer choices when buying food.

These regulations are jointly enforced by Environmental Health and Trading Standards Officers, who are working in partnership to provide local businesses with the necessary information.

Training is being provided free of charge on a first come first served basis with one place per business.

The free seminars are: 

West Devon - November 27, 2014 morning session 

10am -11am, afternoon session 2pm-3pm at Kilworthy Park, Tavistock – Book your session email Eh@westdevon.gov.uk  

Advance information is available on the Food Standards Agency website:  www.food.gov.uk and businesses can join in on line training at http://allergytraining.food.gov.uk/    and http://www.food.gov.uk/sites/default/files/multimedia/pdfs/publication/allergy-leaflet.pdf
  
(c)Call for businesses to tell us what they need-
Businesses in the South Hams, Teignbridge, West Devon and Dartmoor National Park Authority are being invited to get involved in a quick survey to tell their local councils about any help they need in order to flourish.  

 

The survey, which can be accessed at www.drcompany.co.uk/businesssurvey is designed for existing businesses and those that are about to start up

 

It follows on from previous surveys over the last nine years that have helped to bring over £14 million of additional funding into the local area for projects that have included 10,000 free or subsidised training opportunities, IT equipment and advice, and funding directly to businesses to fulfil growth plans and to find suitable new premises.  

 

The survey is being carried out on behalf of South Hams District Council, Teignbridge District Council, West Devon Borough Council and Dartmoor National Park Authority by the DR Company (formerly Devon Renaissance).  

 
Liz Abell, managing director of The DR Company, said:  “Although the economic times are challenging, many Devon businesses continue to be resilient. The local authorities are particularly keen to hear from all businesses in our area as they are an important part of the future of our local economy.  

 

“There are many challenges facing businesses. This survey provides an opportunity for businesses to have their say, especially if there is any help that could be offered to make them more successful. 

 

“We have designed the survey to be really user friendly and quick to complete and so we hope that people will take part to help us to help them.”

 
The 2014 Business Survey will run during October 2014 and takes about 10 minutes to complete. All businesses large and small are encouraged to fill out the survey online at:

www.drcompany.co.uk/businesssurvey 

If you do not have internet access just call the DR team on 01837 658643 to go through the questions over the phone.
4. West Devon Borough Council

Business survey-Clerk’s assistance needed to spread the word.

Businesses in the West Devon, South Hams, Teignbridge, and Dartmoor National Park Authority are being invited to get involved in a quick survey to tell their local councils about any help they need in order to flourish.  The 2014 Business Survey will run during October 2014 and takes about 10 minutes to complete. 

All businesses large and small are encouraged to fill out the survey online and that’s where you come in.  We would like Clerks to promote the survey by forwarding the Business Survey logo and link at the bottom of this email to businesses in your area.  

The Business Survey will provide important evidence to support the Local Plan process and will also assist with future grant applications for European and Government funding.  Evidence from previous surveys has helped secure over £14 million of additional funding into the local area for projects that have included free or subsidised training opportunities, IT equipment and advice, funding directly to businesses to fulfil growth plans and to find suitable new premises. 

If you know a business in your area that would like to complete the survey but can’t do so online they can call a member of the Economy Team on 01822 813699 and they will conduct the survey over the phone.   

5. Mr Piper an item for information.

Mr Piper has the phone number of the head game keeper of the Maristow Shoot. Anybody with concerns or questions can feel free to contact him, contact the Clerk for his number.

6. Information.

a) Devon Libraries-Mobile Library Timetable for 2015.
b) Tamar Valley Autumn/Winter Valley Newsletter.
c)  Devon Senior Voice- Everyone’s Tomorrow Newsletter.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.52pm.
Signed this 28th October 2014.   
Chairman………………...

